NETTLESTONE AND SEAVIEW PARISH COUNCIL
(These Minutes are unconfirmed and are not an official record until signed).

MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 
held at St Peter’s Hall, Seaview on Monday 19th October, 2015 at 7.00pm

PRESENT: Cllr Barraclough (In The Chair), Cllrs Tuson, Rayner, Colledge, Kalaher, Thomas-Foxley and Jarman
The Chairman welcomed Members. There were no residents or Press present
15/79        
Chairman’s Opening Remarks
The Chairman was unable to attend so the meeting was chaired by the Vice-Chairman. There were no opening remarks of note.
15/80
Apologies for Absence:
Cllr Turner was unable to attend for personal reasons.
15/81
Declarations of Interest:

Cllr Thomas-Foxley declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 15/84, Planning, b (i) P/01090/15: Woodlands, Ryde Road, Seaview, PO34 5AB 
Cllr Barraclough declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 15/84, Planning, b (i) P/01090/15: Woodlands, Ryde Road, Seaview, PO34 5AB 

Cllr Colledge declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 15/93, Seaview Football Club.
15/82
It was proposed by Cllr Thomas-Foxley that the minutes of the last meeting, held on Monday September 21st 2015 be unanimously approved by the members with the no amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed unanimously by the members. 
15/83
Clerk’s Report:
· 15/66 – Some of the work on the Kerry Fields Play area has been scheduled. The Clerk has received a quote from Wicksteed of £3000 – £4000 as a worst case scenario for the carousel repairs but they have referred the Clerk back to Nick Adams (Surveyor) and he is awaiting a response. A letter has been drafted to the owner of the adjacent house, “Oaklea” with regard to the barbed wire issue.
· 15/71 – Signs for the Allotments have been approved for submission to the signmakers for a final quote and production.
· 15/78 – Piece of concrete reported to Island Roads online
· 15/78 – The Clerk is trying to locate the management company responsible for Bullen Village with regard to siting a notice board.
Car Parking Consultation Event:

· The Clerk attended an event at Medina Leisure Centre on the IW Council Parking Consultation Review. This consisted of a PowerPoint presentation followed by questions from those present. As usual, this very quickly became individualistic rather than generic. An online form and e-mail address were supplied at the conclusion of the event. The Clerk will supply comments via this process.
Gibbwell Field:

· The Clerk reported an update from Richard Cutler from Bloombridge on the outcome of a pre-planning advisory meeting with the IW Council planning department. They have advised that it would be beneficial if the Parish Council were to conduct a housing needs survey that evidenced and supported the plans of the developers, specifically with regard to the provision of a care home and the needs of the school. This has been fed back through the initial meetings of the Parish Plan working group and the Clerk has recommended that for the plan to be adopted by the IW Council as a supplementary planning document, it should be underpinned by a housing needs survey. This is a work in progress and the Clerk is researching costings and formats for such a survey.
Age UK:

· The Clerk reported that he had been contacted by Jess Entwistle from AGE UK with regard to a potential survey by a company called ECORYS, who provide significant funding to the organisation. They have identified Nettlestone and Seaview as having a significant proportion of inhabitants over the age of 63. They plan to send out letters before commencing house to house surveys. Age UK are rightly concerned about this approach and have tried to persuade the company to seek alternatives. However, it appears that they are adamant. The Clerk pointed out that this is in clear contravention of the “No Cold Calling Zone” and is attempting to liaise with the IW Council to see what can be done. If no progress is made, then this will be an agenda item for reaction at the November meeting and Jess will attend to briefly explain the situation to the members.
15/84
Planning:
a) Delegated decisions, as per list circulated were noted.
      b) The following applications were then considered
 (Closing date for comments 23rd October 2015)
i) P/01090/15: Woodlands, Ryde Road, Seaview, PO34 5AB
   Proposal: Removal of shed; alterations; conversion of roof space to
   provide additional living accommodation to include dormer windows

   on side elevations; Juliet balcony on rear elevation; replacement

   shed.
   After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

   Foxley proposed that this application be supported. This was 
   seconded by Cllr Jarman and unanimously agreed by the members.

           ii) P/01052/15: 43, Solent View Road, Seaview, PO34 5HJ

               Proposal: Retention of boundary fencing
               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas-

               Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to this application as 
               the erection of the fence is in clear contravention of the original 
               planning permission and if allowed to remain, would set a clear 

               precedent in an open plan area. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher 

               and agreed unanimously by the members.

          iii) P/00767/15: Roadside Inn, Nettlestone Green, Seaview, PO34 5DX

               Proposal: Alterations and change of use of first floor to form 3 flats

               (revised scheme)

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas

               Foxley proposed that an objection be submitted to this application in
               the strongest possible terms. The Parish Council has previously 

               objected to the change of use application and has had the Public

               House listed as an asset of community value. Whilst that application 

               remains unresolved, it is the view of the Parish Council that the flats 

               above the property should not be granted any permitted 

               development. This was seconded by Cllr Barraclough and agreed 

               unanimously by the members.

            (Closing Date for comments 30th October 2015)
          iv) P/01136/15: Park Farm, Bullen Road, Ryde, PO33 1QE

               Proposal: Removal of condition No’s 3 & 4 on P/00001/12 – 

               TCPL/08611/M which restricts the use of plot 5 to holiday 

               accommodation and requires a comprehensive and up to date 
               register. After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr
               Thomas-Foxley proposed that this application be supported. This 
               was seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed unanimously by the

               members.

           v) P/01153/15: Leylandii, Seaview Lane, Seaview, PO34 5DJ

               Proposal: Demolition of conservatory; single storey rear extension

               to enlarge kitchen and provide dining room

               After discussion and consideration of all of the facts, Cllr Thomas

               Foxley proposed that this application be supported as a good
               addition to the property. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and 

               agreed unanimously by the members.
15/85
Reports:
      i) I.W: Ward Cllr Barry reported that he has asked that the planning

         application for Harcourt Sands to go to the full planning committee 

         rather than be dealt with by delegated powers.   
     ii) N&SCP: Cllr Thomas-Foxley stated that there was nothing to report.
    iii) IWALC: Cllr Kalaher stated that he had nothing to report.
    iv) Seagrove Pavilion Trust: Ward Councillor Barry stated that the pavilion

         has had soundproofing installed in the ceiling at a cost of £1300. It was 
         noted by Cllr Tuson that since Cllr Bradford’s resignation, there is no 

         representative from Seagrove Pavilion Trust on the Parish Council and

         said that it should be an agenda item at the next meeting.
     v) Others: Ward Councillor Barry stated that the RBL Poppy launch is on 
         October 24th 2015 and asked if there were any volunteers to assist with

         the collection points.

15/86
To review the situation with the steps on Pathway R92:
Due to the absence of Cllr Turner who had been gathering information and quotes for this project, it was decided by all present that this item should be postponed until the next meeting.
15/87 
To discuss and consider the IWALC proposal with regard to the provision of a planning enforcement officer:

Cllr Kalaher had previously outlined that IWALC had put forward a proposal to be considered by Town and Parish Council that consideration be given to funding an enforcement officer due to the cut in the service by the IW Council. In the first instance, Cllr Kalaher asked that the Parish Council support this proposal in principle so as to carry it forward. This would support the gathering of further information and data on things such as the breakdown of costings. This was seconded by Cllr Rayner with 5 votes for and 2 abstentions.
15/88
To consider and discuss the issue of cycling within the Parish especially with regard to signage at Puckpool Park and Pier Road:

Cllr Barraclough reported that herself and the Clerk had carried out a site visit of the alleyway between Pier Road and Seagrove Bay and proposed that some further signs be purchased and erected at Pier Road to deter cycling. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members. It was also agreed that the issue of Puckpool Park should be discussed as a separate issue and will be a future agenda item.

15/89
To consider and review the situation with St Peter’s Church:
Due to the absence of Cllr Turner who was gathering further information with regards to this issue, it was agreed by all present to postpone any discussion until the next meeting.
15/90
To further discuss and consider Commonwealth Flag Day 2016:

The Clerk reported that the Chairman had approached Nettlestone Primary School to see if there was any interest in involvement in this event but they don’t have the time or resources as it has to be written into the curriculum.  The Clerk also approached Bembridge Parish Council with regard to last year’s event and they reported a simple flag raising ceremony with no community involvement. As there appears to be very little appetite for this event, it was proposed by Cllr Rayner that no other action be taken and that the item be removed from the agenda. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley with 6 votes for and 1 abstention. 
15/91
To consider and agree the Heads of Terms for the 3 amenity sites (Seaview Recreation Ground, Sophie Watson Gardens and Greenham Drive:

The Clerk circulated the above documentation that had been received from the IW Council’s legal department for signing. Following discussion over issues such as the ownership of the road leading up from Seagrove Manor Road and its current state, it was agreed by the members that no decision can be made on this item until some further information and clarification has taken place. The Clerk will seek answers to the issues raised and bring back to the members at the November meeting or when available.
15/92
To consider and discuss re-opening the Seagrove Bay toilets for the winter period including associated costings:
Following the IW Council decision in principle to consider the potential sale and re-development of this site to householders, the Chairman suggested that the Parish Council consider keeping the facility open over the winter period and fund any costings incurred. The Clerk circulated estimated costings for the agreed period of time for consideration by the members. Following discussion, Cllr Thomas-Foxley made a formal proposal which was seconded by Cllr Kalaher. There were 5 votes for and 2 abstentions. 
15/93
To consider and discuss proposals from Seaview Football Club:

Cllr Colledge was asked to make specific proposals from Seaview Football Club to the members following a request for some financial assistance at the previous meeting. He asked the members to consider that the line painting for the football club be absorbed into the annual grounds maintenance contract. The cost has been quoted at £21 per marking. This proposal was seconded by Cllr Tuson and agreed unanimously by the members.

Cllr Colledge’s second proposal was to request that the Parish Council fund the scaffolding and wiring involved in permanently fixing their floodlights at an approximate cost of £450 - £500. This resulted in much debate and discussion and as no decision could be reached, it was agreed that more information is required before a decision can be made and it should be brought back to a future meeting.
15/94
To consider a response to the IW Council consultation on the proposed Council Tax Reduction Scheme:
The Clerk circulated the papers on the above consultation. It was proposed by Cllr Rayner that the Parish Council does not make any comments but that individual Councillors can comment if they feel inclined to do so. This was seconded by Cllr Kalaher and unanimously agreed by the members.
. 
15/95
To further consider the co-option of a new member to the Parish Council:

The Clerk received an expression of interest from Mr Mark Gibbs in the vacancy for a Parish Councillor. He was subsequently invited to introduce himself to the members for co-option as Parish Councillor. Following his brief presentation, Cllr Jarman proposed that he be co-opted onto the Parish Council. This was seconded by Cllr Colledge and unanimously agreed by the members.  
15/96

To consider a change of date for the December Parish Council meeting:
Due to the date of the meeting in December being too close to Christmas, it was suggested that the meeting could be moved forward to Monday 14th December 2015. This was formally proposed by Cllr Tuson, seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by the members. 
15/97
Correspondence:
The following items were circulated:

Island Roads – Visitor Centre opening times

Island Roads – Bullen Road, Phase II Footway Improvements
The following items were reported:

IWC – Planning – Revision to planning application – Harcourt Sands
Cllr Keith Bradford – Letter of Resignation

15/98
Finances:

i) The following receipts were noted:-
           Dinghy Park - £100.00
           Allotments - £348.00

           Interest - £1.27
    ii)    The following payments were approved:
           M.A Pink - £936.97 (Salary)
           M.A Pink - £115.28 (Expenses)
           Island Office Supplies - £66.88 (Stationery)

           Silk Media - £300.00 (Website Hosting Fee)

  iii)    Income / Expenditure update to 30th September 2015:-
         The Clerk circulated the above report to the members along with a 6
         monthly finance report of the assets of Dinghy Park and 

         Allotments. Cllr Rayner asked about a discrepancy between the 
         expenditure amounts in the update and financial report. The Clerk will

         re-visit and report back any amendments to the members. The reports

         were noted by the members and are attached to these minutes as 

         Appendix A.

. 
 iv)    Grant Applications:
         The Clerk received a letter and application for a donation from the Isle   

          of Wight Music, Dance and Drama Festival. Cllr Jarman proposed that

          a donation of £50 be made towards this event as in previous years. 

          This was seconded by Cllr Thomas-Foxley and agreed unanimously by

          the members.
15/99
Information and Report:
Cllr Jarman stated that the grounds of the Catholic Church in Seafield Road are very untidy and brambles and foliage is beginning to obstruct pedestrians on the pavement. It was asked that the Clerk write to the diocese to attempt to get the problem resolved.

Cllr Tuson stated that the Minutes and Agendas of the meetings are not easily available to residents of Nettlestone and could the Clerk approach Vics stores and ask if a copy could be made available as they are in the Post Office at Seaview. 

Cllr Tuson also reported that she had been cold called 3 times by the Red Cross and when challenged over why they were in a “No cold calling zone”, they stated that they had been given permission. The Clerk will make some enquiries.
The area of land adjacent to the Roadside Inn is still in an untidy state. The Clerk as had no luck in tracing the owner and is looking at alternatives to resolve the issue. Cllr Tuson also asked about this year’s Christmas trees and the Clerk reminded her that a 3 year agreement was minuted last year.
Cllr Thomas-Foxley stated that she will not be able to attend the Ryde area action plan meeting on Wednesday 28th October and the Clerk will offer apologies.

Cllr Colledge reported a large hole in the Church roof and ask the Clerk to report it to Bob Somers.
There being no further business, the Meeting was declared closed at 8.33pm.
…………………………………….

Chairman 
16th November 2015  
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